TOWN OF MIAMI LAKES, FLORIDA

MINUTES

FIRST BUDGET HEARING

September 9, 2004

6:00 p.m. 

Miami Lakes Middle School

6425 Miami Lakeway North

Miami Lakes, Florida  33014
1.
CALL TO ORDER:  The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:20 pm.
2.
ROLL CALL: In addition to the Mayor, the following Council Members were present at roll call:  Mary Collins, Robert Meador, Nancy Simon, Michael Pizzi, Peter Thomson and Vice Mayor Roberto Alonso.  The following staff members were also present:  Town Manager Alex Rey, Deputy Town Clerk Evelyn Roig and Town Attorney Nina Boniske and Michael Marrero of the law firm Weiss, Serota, Helfman, Pastoriza, Guedes Cole & Boniske, PA.
3.
INVOCATION/MOMENT OF SILENCE: The Mayor called for a moment of silence.

4.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: The Mayor led the pledge.

5.
PUBLIC HEARING:


A.
MILLAGE RATE: (Page 3)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN OF MIAMI LAKES, FLORIDA, ADOPTING THE MILLAGE RATE OF THE TOWN FOR THE FISCAL YEAR COMMENCING OCTOBER 1, 2004 THROUGH SEPTEMBER 30, 2005, PURSUANT TO SECTION 200.065, FLORIDA STATUTES; PROVIDING FOR NOTICE; PROVIDING FOR CONFLICTS; PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE

The Town Attorney read the ordinance aloud by title.

The Town Manager read a statement to the Council as per state law:

The Town of Miami Lakes is recommending an 8.5% increase in the millage over the rollback rate of 2.7342.  Primarily, the additional revenues will be utilized to increase police service levels, to open and maintain Royal Oaks Park and to cover the cost of living increases in the various functional areas.  

The Mayor opened the public hearing.  

The following members of the public spoke before the Council regarding the non- profit organization “My Backyard”:

Deborah Cila 

David Perez

Angie Ryan

Miguel Contrelli

Elsa Elena Valentin

Jocelyn Diaz

Milagros Diaz

Jasmine Diaz

Natalia Silva

Ivan Del Pino

Jennifer Brusela

Jennifer Rodriguez

Clara Pereda Rodriguez

Adriana Acosta

The speakers gave a brief description of the program and requested that the Council approve $10,000.00 in funding.

The following members of the public spoke before the Council regarding the proposed budget:

Angel Gonzalez

Maribel Balbin

Hearing no additional members of the public, the Mayor closed the public comment and re-opened the budget hearing.

The Town Manager noted that following review of the proposed budget, the Council expressed concern about the allocation of funds for certain proposed projects.  He mentioned that such projects include the creation of medians on 82nd and 89th Avenue and additional classes to be held at the Community Center.  The Town Manager added that following the release of the budget, the Town received a payment for franchise fees from the county that was higher than anticipated.  He also mentioned that based on the money received this year, the amount anticipated for next year will also be higher.  The Town Manager noted that the additional funds represent an additional $248,000.00 in additional revenues.  

The Town Manager noted an attachment detailing the requested funds from the various committees.  He added that $232,000.00 had been initially budgeted for the committees and that the committees have requested $232,000.00 was requested by the committees.  The Town Manager recommended budgeting $261,000.00 for the committees.  

The Town Manager spoke about the funding for the medians including 82nd and 89th Avenue being $76,000.00.  He also recommended that the community classes’ budget be increased to $20,000.00 from $10,400.00.   

The Town Manager spoke about adding to the budget funding to purchase additional trees.  He recommended budgeting $50,000.00 for the purchase of approximately 500 trees.  

Councilwoman Collins moved to approve the Budget as amended with a millage rate of 2.912.  Mayor Slaton seconded the motion from the Chair.

Councilwoman Simon requested that the Town Manager clarify the current rollback millage rate of 2.7342.  The Town Manager mentioned that this figure represents the state defined rollback rate and added that this is the amount the millage required in order to generate the same amount of revenues as the previous year.  The Town Manager further mentioned that the millage rate of 2.912 follows the same logic as last year.  He added that the amounts of Homestead property values have increased and that the rate of increase is used to determine the millage rate without directly impacting the taxes paid by the residents.  He further noted that the additional dollar amount associated with the reduction in the millage to 2.912 is $120,000.00 and that the amount associated with a reduction to 2.7342-millage rate is $502,000.00.  The Town Manager noted that in order to achieve the 2.912 millage rate an additional reduction of $36,000.00 is necessary.  The Town Manager informed the Council that he would further review the budget and present his cutback recommendations to them at the Second Budget Hearing.
Councilwoman Collins asked the Manager to discuss the proposed trolley system.  The Manager noted that in addition to him, the funding for the trolley system comes from the half-cent sales tax.   

Councilwoman Collins asked the Town Manager about the number of part-time employees in the Town as opposed to full-time employees.  The Manager responded that there are currently eight full-time positions and five part-time positions. 

A discussion ensued with regards the community rating system.  Councilwoman Collins noted that a higher rating would allow for residents’ insurance premiums to be lowered.  

Vice Mayor Roberto Alonso expressed concern about funds being allocated for individual groups such as the funds requested by “My Backyard”.  He suggested that the group go through the Education Advisory Board for review.    The Town Manager reviewed the funds allocated to the Education Advisory Board.  

Councilman Meador asked the Town Attorney about the Council’s authority to either increase or decrease the millage rate at the second reading of the ordinance.  The Attorney noted that the millage rate can be reduced, but it can only be increased to the originally advertised rate if notice is sent to every single residence in the Town.  

Per Councilman Meador’s inquiry, the Manager noted that the proposed decrease in the millage rate represented a reduction of approximately $8.00 to the average home in Miami Lakes.  

Councilman Meador expressed concern about reducing the millage rate and its effect on the budget.  He noted that the cutbacks associated with the millage reduction would reduce the available funds for future projects.

Per Councilman Thomson’s request, the Town Manager briefly mentioned the Homestead property tax process.

Councilman Pizzi disagreed with Councilman Thomson and Vice Mayor Alonso that the “My Backyard” funding request should first be reviewed by the Education Advisory Board.  He expressed that this should be the decision of the Council.  He also noted that 13% of the budget is paid to the county in mitigation fees.  Councilman Pizzi also noted increases in the budget for Administration and Finance.  Councilman Pizzi also discussed the Town’s millage rate in effect when incorporation took place.

Vice Mayor Alonso suggested that the Education Advisory Board review the request from “My Backyard” because the Council was first presented with the request during this evening’s meeting and had no prior knowledge of the program. 

Councilwoman Simon expressed concern about the reduction of revenues received from the County.  The Town Manager discussed the process.  Per Councilwoman Simon’s request, the Town Manager also discussed the position of the Parks’ Manager.   Councilwoman Simon suggested that an information booklet be included with the budget booklet next year.  In addition she asked that the Town Council be kept informed of the police negotiations.  She also spoke about obtaining police fingerprinting kit for officers.  Councilwoman Simon also expressed the importance of creating an description manual for all employees.  Councilwoman Simon also spoke about the flooding in communities in Miami Lakes and suggested that the Town to alleviate such problems utilize carryover funds.  She also spoke about streetlights and the need to expedite their repairs.  In addition, Councilwoman Simon mentioned that she is opposed to the customer service training for police officers.  

Councilwoman Collins commended the Town Manager and staff for the increase in services to the Town.

Vice Mayor Alonso agreed with Councilwoman Simon and requested that the Council be kept informed of the police contract negotiations.  

Councilman Pizzi mentioned that “My Backyard” submitted a memo and a budget for the Council’s review.  He asked that the Town Manager distribute the proposal to the Council for their review for the next meeting.  

The Mayor reiterated the importance of staying informed of the police contract negotiations.  The Mayor also spoke about the cost benefits of contracting out work for the Town rather than hiring full-time and part-time employees.

The Mayor commended the Town Manager and staff for their work on the budget.  

The Town Manager mentioned that the staff is a good team and thanked the Council for their commendations.

Following the discussion, the motion carried 4 to 3 upon roll call.

B.
FISCAL YEAR 2004-2005 BUDGET: (Page 6)

AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN OF MIAMI LAKES, FLORIDA, APPROVING AND ADOPTING BUDGET FOR THE TOWN OF MIAMI LAKES FOR FISCAL YEAR 2004-2005; PROVIDING FOR EXPENDITURE OF FUNDS; PROVIDING FOR CARRYOVER OF FUNDS; PROVIDING FOR CONFLICTS; PROVIDING FOR SEVERABILITY; AND PROVIDING FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE

The Town Attorney read the ordinance aloud by title.

Councilman Thomson moved to adopt the ordinance.  Councilwoman Collins seconded the motion, which carried 4 to 3 upon roll call.

6.
ADJOURNMENT:


The Mayor adjourned the meeting at 9:00 pm.

Approved this ____ day of _______, 2004

Attest:








______________________________








Wayne Slaton, Mayor

______________________________

Town Clerk
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